RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

October 11, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

DEIRDRE BURNS





ELISSA CASCIO (arr. 7:40 pm)





LAURIE RICH






KAREN HATTER






MARK FLEISCHHAUER






DIANE KANTAROS

MEMBERS ABSENT:

PAUL SLAYTON

OTHERS PRESENT:

JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL

1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:35 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the September 27, 2011 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Cascio, Slayton)
MOTION CARRIED

2.2 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the September 30, 2011 Special Meeting*

Prior to the vote, President Burns noted for the record that a corrected copy of the Minutes of the Special Meeting had been provided at tonight’s meeting, which included the information that President Burns had recused herself immediately following the Call to Order of the Special Meeting. 
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Cascio, Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
3.0 
Public Comment

4.0 
Reports and Discussion


4.1       NYS Tax Cap Legislation Update 

Mr. Burnell provided the Board with an overview of the tax cap legislation recently approved in New York State.  Often erroneously referred to as the “2% tax cap,” the information provided by Mr. Burnell was detailed in meetings he attended, at which information was presented by representatives of the State Aid Planning office in the one case, and by representatives of the Comptroller’s office in the second case. The Comptroller’s office is better prepared in the matter of the application of the cap to the Town budgets, as they will roll out January 1. Consequently, the Comptroller’s Office is still somewhat unfamiliar with the terminology used in school district budgeting and is having to request definitions from the State Education Department.

The “tax cap” has been tied to New York City rent control legislation. As long as the rent controls are in effect, the “tax cap” will continue, absent action by the Legislature. In reality, the “tax cap” is actually a tax levy limit; it applies to the increase allowed in the tax levy for the coming year, from the tax levy enacted the previous year. 

A “tax levy limit” figure must be calculated and submitted to the Comptroller’s office by March 1; this will not affect the District’s budget development calendar. The Comptroller’s Office currently has no defined action plan based on the information submitted. However, the information provided by the District may be subject to audit at a later date.

There are several parts to the formula that must be applied in determining the tax levy limit. In the first round of calculation, an increase in the value of the taxable property has no effect upon determining an allowable increase in the tax levy due to local tax base growth factors.  Only the additional tax base derived from new building will count towards an allowed increase in the tax levy limit. In addition to the increase in tax base growth, other factors in calculating the tax levy limit include taxes levied in the previous year for capital improvements and debt service; payments in lieu of taxes; carryover of taxes not levied in the prior year; and the allowable tax levy growth factor determined by the Comptroller’s office (the lesser of CPI or 2.0%)

In the second round of calculation for the Maximum Allowable Tax, which determines allowable exemptions that can be included in the tax levy to account for increases in some expenditures, the formula as applied to the increases in the District’s required ERS and TRS pension if the employer contribution increases more than 2%, and capital improvements and debt service, will substantially limit the benefit to the District from this exemption. The net effect of the formula, as applied, could result in the actual increase in the cost of the pension and health insurance contributions equaling or, in fact, exceeding any tax levy increase the State-devised calculations would permit. 

Discussion followed with consensus expressed on the critical importance of communicating this information to the community, as well as the need to reach out to stakeholders as has been done in the last several years, and to develop presentations that will explain, in the most understandable terms, how the tax levy limit is calculated. It will also be critical to explain the effects of a contingency budget and when a simple majority vote as opposed to a “super majority” vote is needed.

It was suggested that the District look into the capability to livestream or provide a link for on-demand viewing of any presentations, such as Mr. Burnell’s this evening, to make the information easily accessible to the community.

Mr. Burnell also made the point that the District will need to look at ways to generate more revenue, for example, through rentals of District facilities.

4.2 
Board Committee Reports*
Finance: President Burns briefly reviewed the Minutes of the Finance Committee meeting, included in the Board packet, noting that Mr. Burnell had just reviewed the Tax Cap legislation. The Committee also discussed Medicaid reimbursement and the District’s bond rating.
At its next meeting, the Committee will be discussing the possible elimination of the breakfast program at CLS and BMS, given that few students come in for breakfast, and a bus transportation opt-out program. 

With respect to the bus transportation opt-out, Mr. Burnell commented that it is something the District needs to think about, but will come down to how long students would be on the bus going to or coming from school. The District can cut down on the number of buses, but that will affect the length of time students will be riding.

Personnel: President Burns noted that since the issues relate to collective bargaining matters, the discussion of the Personnel Committee meeting will be held in Executive Session.

Communications: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee met on October 3rd, appointed a Chair, and set up the schedule for meetings. The schedule may have to change given the demands for communicating the new tax levy limit and budget information. The Committee discussed updating the video that was produced last year and providing the banners to congratulate the graduates.
Curriculum: The Committee met this morning. The Minutes will be provided at the next Board meeting.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Burns reported having attended the Community Coalition Forum meeting which dealt with communicating with teens. The Coalition’s next Forum will be held November 10 and will deal with substance abuse. President Burns noted that the Forums are very good and recommended that her colleagues attend.
5.2 
Old Business*
Mr. Phelan reported that he had received a letter from the Dutchess County Sheriff’s office, withdrawing the SRO program with which the District had shared participation with two other school districts, due to financial constraints within the County budget. The program provided an officer on a part-time basis. Some members of the Board had expressed interest in pursuing an alternative. Mr. Phelan has been in contact with the Rhinebeck Village police department, which reported that some of their officers had received training this year to act as SROs. A proposal for a Rhinebeck Village police SRO program is included in the packets. Mr. Phelan has also discussed a potential program with the DC Sheriff’s office, which was not able to provide anything in writing prior to this evening’s meeting, but which will be sending the District a proposal as soon as their plans are finalized. Input from the administrators will be sought to determine the best configuration for a program in the District.
5.3 
Public Comment

None
5.4 
Other


A brief discussion followed concerning workshops relating to the Dignity for All Students Act. Mrs. Cascio will be attending a NYSSBA workshop and President Burns may attend an Ulster BOCES workshop.
Dr. Kantaros reported that she and a representative of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation had spoken last year at a Rotary meeting and that she would again be speaking at the upcoming Rotary meeting. This is a valuable opportunity to communicate with a population that might not otherwise be reached and provide information on the difficulties presented in developing a school budget within the constraints of the 2% tax cap.
Mrs. Cascio suggested that the District reach out to the Rhinebeck Chamber, possibly to attend one of their monthly breakfast meetings.

6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 *****PULLED   Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the addition of the novel Going Going (Shibab Nye, 2005, Greenwillow) to those used in the English 11M course.*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of
Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund, July 2011 – revised & August 2011).*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve the Board of Education goals for the 2011-12 school year.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint 2011-12 CLS Before-School Enrichment Program instructors. (See attached.)* 
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)



MOTION CARRIED
6.4 Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint 2011-12 BMS After-School Program instructors. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.5  
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the
Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2011-12 school tax bills totaling $3,190.27 in reduction adjustments and make appropriate refunds to the property owner, if required.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to appoint Marlene Dahlem as Micro-Computer Technician (part-time), effective October 12, 2011, at an hourly rate of $15.00, not to exceed 500 hours per year.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Cascio); 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.7  
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.8
(Formerly, 6.1.2) Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the addition of the novel Going Going (Shibab Nye, 2005, Greenwillow) to those used in the English 11M course.*

Prior to the vote, there was a brief discussion concerning the practice of the Board approving the use of textbooks, and the clarification that this particular publication would be used as such.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

7.0 
Executive Session
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:45 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:55 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Rich, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:56 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

